WISCASSET BOARD OF SELECTMEN
OCTOBER 5, 2010









       (tape recorded meeting)

Present:
Bob Blagden, Vice Chairman Judy Colby, Pam Dunning, Chairman David 


Nichols, Ed Polewarczyk and Town Manager Laurie Smith

1.  Call to Order

The chairman called the meeting to order at 7 p.m.

2.  Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America

3.  Approval of Treasurer’s Warrant:  September 28, 2010 and October 5, 2010

Pam Dunning moved to approve the Treasurer’s warrants of September 28 and October 5, 2010.  Vote 5-0-0.

4.  Approval of Minutes:  September 21, 2010

Judy Colby moved to approve the minutes as written.  Vote 4-0-1.

5.  Special Presentations or Awards


A.  Ann Leslie:  Woody’s Tree


Leslie reported that approximately $700 had been donated for a tree to be planted in Woody Freeman’s honor, and the Conservation Commission has taken on the project.  Pamela Freeman, Woody’s widow, suggested an American elm because of its historical identity with Wiscasset and its longevity.  Dennis Anderson, landscaper, is willing to donate his time and ability to purchase a tree at cost.  Because the common is crowded, Leslie recommended planting the elm outside the municipal building, north of the cannon where there is open lawn and overhead wires would not be a problem.  She asked the selectmen to release the funds for the purchase of the tree.


Katharine Martin-Savage said that two years ago she had suggested a spruce tree to replace the fir tree used for Christmas lights that was dying and should be removed.  However, she had no objection to an elm tree or whatever the board decided.


Following discussion of possible locations and types of trees, Leslie said she would talk with Pamela Freeman, Katharine Martin-Savage and the Conservation Committee and report back to the selectmen.


Town Manager Laurie Smith reported that she will be meeting with the town Beautification Committee and recommended cleaning up the common, removing greenery around the memorial, and replacing the large evergreen that is used for holiday lighting. 


B.  Craig Hitchings and Shawn Romanoski:  Public Safety Tower Option 
Agreement


At the board’s previous meeting, Hitchings had briefed the board on Maine State Communications Network project and the selection of Wiscasset as a proposed site for a transmissions tower.  He asked the selectmen for approval of a lease option letter of agreement that would allow the state to lease a 100’ x 100’ area with a fall area easement for a self-supporting 180-foot tower adjacent to the old landfill.  A 12’ x 24’ equipment building will be placed on the tower site and a generator will be located on the site either inside or outside the building.  A security fence will enclose the building, tower, generator and propane tank.  Access to the site will be from Huntoon Hill Road.  Upon approval by the Planning Board, a 40-year lease for the site will be signed.  Rent will be $4800 per year escalated by 2% annually.  Hitchings said if all approvals are received, construction would begin next summer.

In response to questions, Hitchings said a 40-year lease is customary because of the cost of the project, which is $1 million; and that the 180-foot fall zone would not preclude the town’s use of the entire property, only the 100’ x 100’ fenced site would be for the exclusive use of the tower.  David Nichols moved that the Board of Selectmen authorize the Town Manager to sign the Lease Option Letter of Agreement and to negotiate a lease for the site.  Vote 5-0-0

6.  Committee Appointments:  None

7.  Public Comment

Clark Jones asked who put in the speed bump at the dump.  He was advised that the Transfer Station Superintendent had installed it for safety purposes to slow traffic because drivers cannot see workers as they enter the building.

Richard Hanson asked for an update on the Ferry Road Development suit.  Dennis Jumper said that changes in administration had delayed action on the foreclosure.  There are several ways to proceed, one of which is under power of sale; however, potential publication costs for 20 pages over three weeks would be cost prohibitive.  Jumper said he had contacted Lincoln County News and is waiting for a cost estimate.  He said penalties and interest at this point are approximately $328,000.  In response to Dan Sortwell’s question, Laurie Smith said that the land could not be used for recreational purposes, as the town does not own the property
8.  Department Head or Committee Chair Report


A.  Rick Lang:



1.  Opening of Town-owned land bids:  


Bids for the Elizabeth Young 
Dresden Road property are as follows:



Darren Soule

$6,000 ($1,000 deposit)



Laura Moon

$250 over highest bid up to $6,150 ($640 deposit)


Ray Soule

$5,200 ($520 deposit)


The assessed value is $40,300; however, the lot is less than one acre, there is a 
discrepancy in the survey, the septic is off site, and there is a 15-foot right of way 
with a 90º turn.  Because of the problems with the parcel, Smith said it would be 
preferable to sell the lot to an abutter.



Attorney Jumper advised the board against accepting the algebraic bid 
from Moon, as she did not bid on her own; she only based a bid on another’s bid.  
He said the board could reject any and all bids, the parcel was less than an acre 
and therefore unbuildable, the survey is not accurate and problems could arise if 
an abutter did not agree on the lot line.  He said all these were good reasons to 
take an abutter’s bid over the Moon bid.  


Judy Colby moved to reject the bid from Laura Moon.  Vote 5-0-0.  

Judy Colby moved to transfer the Elizabeth Young property on 


Dresden Road to Darren Soule for $6,000.  Vote 5-0-0.



Bids on the Lewis property are as follows:


Duane Goud

$7,880



Ron Lear

21,000



Todd Rautiola

  5,100



Ray Soule

35,300


David Gagne

  5,100



Eliot Field

41,000



Don Chapman

16,800


Judy Colby moved to accept the bid of $41,000.  Vote 5-0-0.



2.  Kevin James Forbearance Agreement for properties at Map R3, Lot 

76 and Map R5, Lots 37 and 37F


`
David Nichols moved that the Board of Selectmen hereby release 
the Forbearance Agreement on Kevin James’ tax-acquired land, and 
authorize the 
Town Manager to negotiate a tax installment payment 
agreement.  CEO Rick Lang briefly described the actions leading to the 
forbearance agreement whereby the property would be cleaned up and taxes 
paid.  James has paid $20,000 of the $38,000 owed.  Smith said that if the board 
consented to an installment agreement, she would negotiate an installment 
payment schedule and it would be brought to the board for 
approval.  The 
agreement would require all taxes to be kept current.  Attorney Jumper explained 
that the property had already been foreclosed and the agreement laid out the 
terms for James to buy the property back.  Vote 5-0-0.

B.  Roland Abbot and Kim White-Kaiser:  Emergency Operation Plan


In Abbot and White-Kaiser’s absence, the Deputy Director of the 
Wiscasset Office of Emergency Management asked if the board had questions 
regarding the 2010 Emergency Operations Plan.  Pam Dunning listed 
inaccuracies or errors that should be corrected.  Ed Polewarczyk referred to 
actions in the plan that should be reviewed, carried out or amended.  Pam 
Dunning moved to adopt the 2010 Emergency Operations Plan as 
amended.  Vote 5-0-0.

C.  Todd Souza:  Discussion of the Wiscasset Community Center temporary 
partnership proposal with Boothbay Region YMCA


Souza outlined the details of a proposed agreement with the Boothbay 
YMCA for use of the WCC pool while the YMCA is undergoing renovations.  The 
pool would be rented to the Boothbay swim team for one hour per day for nine 
weeks and for other swimmers for 35 weeks.  BBYMCA members would have 
member privileges at the WCC at WCC member rates.  Souza suggested that 
fees raised from the use of the pool be used in part for equipment that is not in 
the WCC budget to compensate Wiscasset members for their understanding and 
patience during this period.  He estimated the BBYMCA’s commitment would be 
$17,000.  The agreement will be brought to the board at the next meeting.
9.  Unfinished Business


A.  Open bids for surplus item (1966 Warren dump body)

`

The following bids were received:



Ray Soule

$275



Paul Ruff

  110



Judy Colby moved to sell the Warren dump body to Ray Soule for 
$275.  
Vote 5-0-0.


B.  Assessors to sign Lincoln County 2010 Tax Commitment



David Nichols moved to authorize the town treasurer to pay the 
county $480,843.63.  Vote 5-0-0.

C.  Special Amusement Permit Application discussion



The board received copies of the Special Amusements ordinance, current 
application and a checklist of items to be included with the application for their 
consideration.  


Attorney Jumper said the state statute and town ordinance 
were not clear 
as to when the 15-day period (in which to hold a public hearing) began.  He 
recommended that it be made clear that the 15-day period would begin when the 
selectmen found the application complete.  Rick Lang reviewed the list of 
additional information that could be required with each application.



 In response to Pam Dunning’s question regarding the handling of one
application for multiple events throughout the year, Jumper said that separate 
applications should be made for each event 
although several alternative dates 
could be listed so that promoters could schedule events early in the year.  He 
added that the board could require other items that are not on the list.e added that


Judy Colby asked that the application indicate how and when the police, 
ambulance service or other town services utilized by the applicant would be 
reimbursed.  She recommended that these payments be made before the event.

Dunning asked that the requirement for state permits, if applicable, be included
under item No. 1.  Provisions in the list of information to be provided by the 
applicant.  Ed 
Polewarczyk recommended that items 3 and 7 on the list be 
combined.


Ed Polewarczyk moved that the Board of Selectmen adopt the 
Special Amusement Permit Application dated October 5, 2010 as amended.
  
Vote 5-0-0.

10.  New Business


A.  Bids:  Open mobile generator and trailer bids for the Sewer Department  


The following bids were received:



Barry’s Concrete Thaw & Cure
$16,475




Maine Generator and Solar Power
  26,399




Magnum Mobile Generator

  19,724




Robert R. Point, LLC


  19,877



Pam Dunning moved that the Board of Selectmen authorize the 
Town 
Manager to award the mobile generator and trailer bid to the lowest 
qualified bidder.  Vote 5-0-0.


B.  Planning Budget



Laurie Smith asked the board to determine what action should be taken 
with regard to the planning budget that was turned down twice by the voters.  
She provided the board with a memo outlining the duties of a town planner, a 
director of economic development and a code enforcement officer.  She said the 
town needed someone to work on ordinances, bringing the land use zoning in 
line with the comprehensive plan, and on economic development.  She provided 
a spreadsheet showing where cuts had been made in the planning budget and 
four scenarios of costs of a planner working from 30 to 40 hours per week.  She 
asked what the board wanted from the planning budget and what roles were 
necessary to be taken on.  She said that ordinance work could be contracted out 
to the Lincoln County Planner and she calculated that $10,000 would cover the 
costs.  If the board wants to bring the budget back for a town vote before the end 
of December, it could sign a warrant on October 19 for a vote on December 7.   
The Budget Committee will need time to review the 
budget before the October 19 
meeting. 


Ed Polewarczyk expressed the need for a 40-hour planner.  Judy Colby 
agreed and was in favor of hiring some to work with the ORC, so the town 
planner  could work on planning and economic development.  Dan Sortwell 
said Hinderliter was needed for economic development and added that he had 
helped him in 
his business.  Anne Leslie and Katharine Martin-Savage spoke in 
favor of a full-time planner and assistance from Lincoln County.  Bill Phinney 
recommended that the board
consult with the chair of the ORC regarding the 
County Planner proposal.  



Steve Mehrl recommended that the expectations of the position be made 
clear.  Robert Hanson said that the planning budget was voted down twice and 
asked how many times it was going to be brought back.  David Nichols noted that 
the voters had approved the 3/12 budget which allowed the department to spend 
funds for three months until another vote could be taken.  Bob Blagden and 
Dick Grondin said it was an insult to the voters to keep bringing back the budget 
with token reductions.


David Nichols moved to continue the meeting past ten o’clock.  Vote 
5-0-0.



Smith will create a warrant for the October 19 meeting; budget amounts 
can be inserted at that time.

11.  Town Manager’s Report


A.  Bid Updates



Originally, it was expected that repair to the boiler would cost $4,000 to 
$5000; however, the bids came in higher, and Smith questioned whether it was 
worth repairing the boilers that had a life span of only five more years.  Included 
in the board packets was a memo from Robert MacDonald summarizing his 
discussions with Paul 
Blagdon and John Blagdon, both of whom have 
experience in the heating business.  They had made suggestions and offered to 
share their expertise to help the town with this project at no cost.  


Cost of one large boiler to replace the two smaller boilers is 
approximately $15,000.  Cost of two smaller boilers is about the same.  Smith 
recommended that previous bids be rejected and the board rebid the boiler(s).  
Pam Dunning moved to reject any and all previous bids.  Vote 5-0-0.  Smith 
said one smaller boiler could be replaced and the other boiler used during cold 
weather, or both could be replaced with one large boiler.  The Blagdons will be 
invited to attend a meeting to discuss the matter with the board.


Fuel oil bids had been received from Downeast and Dead River, both of 
which were higher than the original supplier, M. W. Sewall, which is in 
bankruptcy.  Dennis Jumper and Laurie Smith have met with the trust handling 
the bankruptcy in an effort to collect the difference between what the town had 
contracted for with Sewall and the price it was now able to negotiate.  Smith 
recommended that the board reject the bids and file a claim for the cost 
differential with Sewall.  In the meantime, she recommended that the town 
purchase fuel at market price.  Judy Colby moved to reject all previous bids.  
Vote 5-0-0.  


The winter sand bid was awarded to Scott Connors.


Regarding the computer bid, Smith said, in answer to Pam Dunning’s 
question at the previous meeting, that client licenses were not required.  Smith 
had contacted the bidders on the computer and software needs for clarification of 
their bids and found there was a $1300 difference between the two (Coastal 
Computers $25,491, Burgess $26,872).  References were checked.  Coastal 
Computers had worked with several police and sheriff departments; Burgess had 
worked with municipalities and was familiar with TRIO, the software used by the 
town.  Cost for leasing would be $1700 plus interest over three or four years.


Smith recommended that the bid be awarded to Burgess because of their 
experience with TRIO software.  Judy Colby moved to go with Burgess.  Vote 
5-0-0.


Smith said that although the departments had not figured computer costs 
in their budgets, they could contribute $6,000 with the remaining $20,000 coming 
from contingency. 



The town manager announced that a business meeting would be held at 
7:30 a.m. on October 14 at Sarah’s.  



The auditor’s draft report will be ready within two weeks and an audit 
presentation will be given the first or second week in November.



A visit to Rynel is scheduled for October 11 at 2 p.m.  The purpose is to 
visit the facility and understand their operations.

12.  Other Business - none

13.  Adjournment

At 10:33 p.m., Judy Colby moved to adjourn the meeting.  Vote 5-0-0.
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